WVSU Faculty Senate Meeting Minutes

Friday, April 2nd, 2010

1:30pm 305 Ferrell Hall

Members Present: Dave Brock, Sean Collins, Tom Guetzloff, Ron Harris, Tom Kiddie, Michael Lewis, T.J. Park, Aaron Settle, Walter Stoupe, Carolyn Sturgeon, Deb Wells, Xiaohong Zhang, Ken Barber.
Ex-Officio:  Dr. Hazo Carter, Dr. R. Charles Byers, Dr. Abainesh Mitiku.

Parliamentarian: Jack Magan.

Invited Guests: Drs. Paula McCoy, Tim Ruhnke, Jim Spencer.
1.  Call to order: The meeting was called to order at 1:35 pm

2. Approval of the minutes: The motion to accept the Faculty Senate meeting minutes from 3/05/2010 passed by vote.
3. Approval of the agenda: The motion to approve the meeting agenda was passed by vote.
4. Comments from the Chair (Dr. Aaron Settle): Dr. Settle updated the senate regarding the departmental chair elections for various colleges, which appears to be on schedule with only 1 department remaining. Contact with his counterpart at the CTC has confirmed that the split at level of Standing Committee memberships is complete- no KVCTC faculty will serve on any WVSU committees and no WVSU faculty will serve on any KVCTC committees; Dr. Settle also informed the senate that Dr. Jerry Levine had agreed to assume the chair to the FPC committee, in order to facilitate the proper completion of the Fall 2009 student evaluations and get them returned to their departments in a timely manner, and Dr. Settle thanked Dr. Levine for his efforts in this area once again. An FPC report will be scheduled for the May 7th, 2010 senate meeting. Dr. Guetzloff reported that it was brought to his attention that it appears possible to make change to the Banner System, such as changing the prerequisites needed for course registration by students, without first getting official approval from the EPC. In discussion it was considered that this was not a current concern as such actions, if they were inappropriate, as reviewed frequently and corrections as easily made without need for any further regulations. 
I. Reports:
A. Constitution, By-laws, Faculty Handbook Report (Dr. James Spencer): Dr. Spencer provided a report to the senate regarding the status of ongoing efforts to update the Constitution, By-Laws and Faculty Handbook in order to recognize the changes needed to the language regarding KVCTC faculty on WVSU Senate Standing committees. The work that Dr. Spencer has already done in this area, posted to the Senate website previously, has been approved by the senate to serve as the template for officially changing the appropriate language as needed. Dr. Spencer agreed to facilitate this process by working with the CBFH committee to complete this process.
B. Educational Policies Committee Report (Dr. Paula McCoy): Dr McCoy presented the senate with a written report of the April 2010 EPC meeting and actions. A motion to accept Dr. McCoy’s April 2010 EPC report was approved by vote.
C. Program Review Report (update by Walter Stroupe): Dr. Walter Stroupe provided the Senate with an update regarding the ongoing Departmental Program reviews, which are undergoing some minor revisions being made by various departments, and there are scheduled reviews for next semester as well. The process is a critically important one and continued progress and efforts are underway to make it successful. A motion to accept Dr. Stroupe’s Program Review Committee report was approved by vote.
D. Recruitment and Retention Committee Report:  Dr. Ruhnke is a member of the committee and he presented the senate with report regarding the current state of student enrollment, recruitment and retention at WVSU. In light of these declining values, Dr. Ruhnke urged the senate to continue to have a sense of urgency regarding the status of student enrollment at WVSU, specifically concerning recent declines in student retention rates among student groups, such as first time, full time students (27% drop); Transfer In students (23% drop) and non degree students (300%+ drop); and an overall drop of 2% in returning students. The need for increased faulty involvement in this area is obvious and critical at this time. New programs designed to enhance student retention and recruitment will require faculty participation at the college levels, including ne Mentoring Programs and others. Dr. Ruhnke urged that the faculty continue to press for the realization of a Recruitment Office position and staff filled with experienced professionals trained in Enrollment Management for public institutions. By not addressing and filling the need for such a professional in this position is to invite continued enrollment losses, with the attending loss in revenue, resources, and faculty and staff positions. A motion to accept Dr. Ruhnke’s report was approved by senate vote.

II. OTHER REPORTS

I. President Carter: Dr. Carter presented the Senate with his monthly report and discussed some of the specific details: the Federal Stimulus Funds continues to provide needed resources for WVSU, which are being used in their appropriate areas of need; however, Dr. Carter repeated that the Federal Stimulus program is ending in 2010-2011; Dr. Carter also expressed his support for finding new ways to increase faculty involvement in student recruitment and retention at WVSU and emphasized that currently 60% of WVSU students are Kanawha Valley residents; the conversion of the Dow Tech Park continues and the new “WV Educational and Research Technology Park” will offer WVSU and the Gus R Douglass Institute a large amount of improved lab and office space, and a Dec 15th take over is planned.

Dr. Sonja Armstrong presented the CRFD Annual Report to the Senate, which detailed the committee’s work reviewing 5 submitted proposals and the awarded funding, which Dr. Armstrong later lamented as being rather low during questions. She also noted a need to address some of the language used in the Sabbatical Request and Eligibility requirements as described in the WVSU Faculty Handbook, and these specific concerns are also detailed in the CRFD Committee’s annual report. The need to forward this report to Dr. Spencer of the CBFH committee was noted by Dr. Settle. A motion to accept the CRFD Committee Annual Report for 2009-2010 was approved by vote.
2. Office of Academic Affairs Report (Vice President Dr. R. Charles Byers): Dr. Byer’s reported to the senate regarding the ongoing process of separating WVSU from the operations of KVCTC, and the upcoming schedule of meetings to complete this process. This includes a document for concerned students that will help them understand the process and their status in regards to each institution. Dr. Byers also discussed the resources likely available through Title III and IV funding increases, as well as likely increases in Pell Grant funding, and CCRA updates, which is another possible source of additional WVSU funding. Dr. Byers noted that he will have to complete several reports and requests for these funds, but anticipated continued eligibility and funding from these sources. Dr. Byers also noted an upcoming meeting with Dr. Pelphrey and HCA, and confirmed that departmental elections of chairs appears to be complete and on schedule. Dr. Byers expressed enthusiasm for the development of non-degree Certificate Programs at the college level for WVSU undergraduate students.  
3. BOG Report (Dr. Guetzloff): Dr. Guetzloff had no report for the senate as the next BOG meeting was scheduled for Apr 23rd 2010.  Dr. Guetzloff noted that beginning with this registration period, WVSU seniors who miss their initial course registration time period, would be entered into an open enrollment period in order to help them complete their remaining course degree requirements.
4. ACF Report (Dr. Collins); Dr. Collins did not have an ACF meeting to report on, but did update the status of the Library Director Position Search, which has selected 3 finalists and has begun scheduling their upcoming visits to WVSU for in person interviews.
Old Business

1.  Gus R. Douglas Faculty on Standing Senate Committees: Dr. Settle continues to work towards creating a process to determine which committees would be appropriate for which GRD faculty to serve on. The Executive Committee will take up this issue again and begin to address this process.

2. Assessment Resolution: This document was sent out to all personnel involved and should be completed soon.
New Business

1. Parking and Security Fee (Dr. Guetzloff): Dr. Guetzloff informed the senate that a new overall plan regarding this issue was being developed for the senate to review. In light of the apparent increase in campus infractions, crime and personal safety issues, a new and or increased fee applied to students, staff and faculty seemed likely, with estimated of an $80-90 annual fee for faculty.  During questions and discussion it was revealed that there appears to be a number of students and WVSU personnel who are accumulating and ignoring Parking fines to a considerable degree and total amount. Some corrective approach needs to be employed here. Also, attention should be paid to avoid overcharging adjunct faculty who park on campus infrequently, and receive low compensation for their positions.  Concern for the amount and quality of on campus housing for students at WVSU continues to grow, and it was suggested that new dorms needed to be a part of the plans for WVSU’s immediate future.  The senate was informed that the campus security situation has made state TV news coverage as being some what undermanned, including the recent drop in personnel numbers from 14 down to only 10 officers employed. Dr. Byers noted that Federal Grant money might be available for this need. 
2. Faculty presentation to BOG: The faculty presentation to the WVSU BOG meeting on April 23, 2010, will primarily focus on the need to have and protect the faculty tenure system as it currently exists.

3. Dual Positions (Academic Affairs): Dr. Byers will have a written policy specifically to address this issue in the near future. Dr. Byers feels that the restriction that prevents WVSU personnel from providing course instruction in 2 different departments, which restricts interdepartmental interactions and does not take full advantage of WVSU faculty who are already qualified for such appointments.
4. Executive Committee membership Positions:  Dr. Settle reminded the senate that his term will conclude with the May 7th Senate Meeting, and a new Executive Committee must be elected, and faculty should consider the value of serving in such positions as critical part of shared governance of WVSU.
Being no further Senate business, the meeting as adjourned by vote a 4:15pm.

Kenneth Barber

Senate Secretary
